WILSON LAKE NEWLETTER
FALL 2019

“What’s the use of a fine house if you haven’t got a tolerable planet to put it on?”
~Henry David Thoreau
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WLA President’s Message
It’s 7:05 pm—my favorite time of day on Wilson Lake. The sun is setting, hidden behind a puff of purple-red clouds, as I sit at the kitchen table on my laptop. To my left is a pile of pamphlets and papers from my first week of graduate school at UNH and on my right is another pile, full of information pertaining to Wilson Lake: papers on water quality, books on native and invasive plant species and algae blooms, and a binder full of pictures on ‘lake-friendly’ landscaping.
And the questions that keeps popping into my head is—what have I gotten myself into? Why did I take on this role?
Short answer: Because I love Wilson Lake.
My name is Isobel Michaud. I am twenty-two, a graduate student and research assistant at the University of New Hampshire, a staff member at AWWA, and your new Wilson Lake Association President. My family has owned a camp on Wilson for fourteen years, and I have spent every single summer since I was nine living at the lake. Wilson is my home in every sense of the word, and I took on this position because I love Wilson Lake. And I want to protect it.
In this newsletter, you will see that we had a major crisis this spring. A beaver dam overflowed and washed out an entire road, sending streams of dirt and gravel and algae into the lake. WLA (in particular John Nadeau) took tremendous efforts to fix the road and prevent this specific area from flooding again. HOWEVER, this event showed us how FRAGILE Wilson Lake is and how we all need to get involved to protect it.
I love Wilson. And I know you do too. I also know that we live in a world of crises. Mass shootings, terrorism, environmental degradation, the federal debt, the opioid epidemic! I could quite literally write a master’s thesis-length paper (about 120 pages) simply listing all the problems in the world. 
It’s paralyzing to think about all of the crises. It’s easy to become numb to them. And yes, we cannot single-handedly solve every problem. But the thing is, there are 7.7 billion people in the world. What if each of us did something to make things better in our own a little piece of it?
We can’t save the coral reefs. Or stop the deforestation of the Amazon rainforest. Those are not within our ability. BUT WILSON LAKE IS!!!! It’s our own piece of the world, a slice of heaven, and we need to protect it.
So what can YOU, my fellow Wilson Laker, do? Here’s where to start:
1) Read this letter and stay informed
2) Connect with us on Facebook for updated info
3) Learn and ask questions! Plants, loons, water quality, algae, stormwater runoff—there’s a lot to know and we as the WLA are your first resource.
4) DONATE TO THE WLA
a) With our volunteer hours and proactive efforts, your donation goes a long way (read on for examples of this!)
Thank you, and I look forward to serving as President.
Isobel Michaud, September 2019 

Membership in WLA: Your Dues Help Protect the Lake!
I want to help protect and preserve Wilson Lake for future generations and enclose my 2019 contribution of $20 (Please make checks payable to Wilson Lake Association). Additional donations are always welcome!
Name: _____________________________
Mailing Address: __________________ Lake Address: _________________________
[bookmark: _GoBack]Send your dues ($20) to Wilson Lake Association, PO Box 162. Acton, Maine 04001 or any on website through PayPal or credit card http://wilsonlake.net/.

Near Catastrophe at Wilson Lake 
We had a great deal of rain this spring. On May 10th, one stream was running higher than ever seen before.  That stream passes under Route 109 near the intersection of Hawk Road and further downstream enters the southwest corner of Wilson Lake.  
On May 26th our boat was launched at the public boat ramp. The water in the outlet cove was brown. After a brief “first boat ride of the year” with the grandkids we headed to our dock on the opposite side of the lake from the boat ramp. Looking for our raft anchor on the way, in about four feet of water, we could not see bottom. 
This was not Wilson Lake!  
Thinking about that stream, I recruited a daughter to come with me to investigate, suspecting we might find a breached beaver dam. We drove to a gravel road off Route 109 across from Garvin Road. When we got to the stream about a tenth of a mile into the woods, we found the problem. A portion of the gravel road was gone with the bare culvert pipes exposed, leaving a small canyon about five feet deep and twenty feet across.
To the left and upstream of where the gravel road had been, there was a five-foot high beaver dam that was completely blocking the culvert pipes. The dam was holding back a pond of water for the beavers. The water level was at the top of the dam. Both remaining road ends were now essentially cliffs that were still eroding into the stream and the lake with each rainstorm. So now what?
I contacted Rich Chevalier who does our lake water testing for WLA, including for water clarity. He confirmed that, indeed, his last water clarity readings were by far the worst ever.
Our fear was that, due to the phosphorus loading from this flood, Wilson Lake might be set for a major summer algae bloom. A bloom would turn the top several inches of lake water into something resembling green paint.
We made the decision to re-open the recently-closed dam in order to flush the lake as much as possible. On May 27th the dam was re-opened, and we watched a stream of green algae flow out of the lake. This was only 17 days after the flooding event. Our fears about a possible algae bloom were well-founded.
The low lake level that was about to occur would be noticeable. We announced it on the WLA Facebook page. But there is also a spot on the lake where the property owners are particularly sensitive to low lake levels. And their property is next to where this same stream enters Wilson Lake.  
When I arrived, the property owners were raking leaves and sticks out of the lake. They explained that the May 10th flood had overrun their property and flushed all the leaves into the lake.  They had been cleaning up for two weeks and by hand had raked out literally TONS of debris.  I explained what had occurred and that the lake dam would be left open for a time to flush out the particulate matter that was in the lake water column. They agreed that it was the correct thing to do. 
Meanwhile, we had worked with Inland Fisheries and Wildlife on a project to re-introduce smelt into that very stream.  We contacted IF&W about the beaver dam and the flood. Thankfully the three million smelt eggs had been placed on May 15th, five days after the flood, so they might well survive. We also obtained permission from IF&W to breach the dam and arrange for trapping of the beavers if necessary.
I contacted the property owner who lives several towns away and had not been to the property in years. He decided to not invest in a solution, but he gave us permission to do what we felt needed to be done.  
As it happened, the Maine Department of Environmental Protection was giving a course for contractors who wanted to become certified in erosion control practices. The course was to be held at the Acton Town Hall on May 29th and anyone could attend. I signed up and attended to learn what I could. 
The course was sponsored by the Acton Wakefield Watersheds Alliance (AWWA) and Maine DEP. During a break I explained our situation to the DEP instructor and to the president of AWWA, and they agreed to visit the site at the end of the day. At the site, they provided recommendation on how to stabilize the roadway ends to eliminate further erosion of the road into the stream and lake. That was our first course of action. 
I contacted Acton Code Enforcement and notified that office of the work we would be performing, and of the permissions granted by DEP, IF&W and the property owner.
Again, using Facebook, we put out a call for volunteers to help stabilize the site. On a Saturday morning in early June, five of us spent several hours spreading plastic sheeting over the road ends, placing logs to hold it place, lining the plastic sheets with erosion control mulch, and digging water diverters in the roadway uphill of the stream to get rainwater runoff to flow into the woods rather than follow the road to the stream. Each of these diverters was stabilized with more erosion control mulch. This stabilization held well during the additional rains during June.
Next, the trick would be to drain the pond over time in a controlled manner. We wanted to remove the beaver dam during the drier season in July to have little or no impact on the lake.  
While awaiting drier weather we investigated beaver control and learned about something called a “beaver deceiver.”  And we investigated how we might drain the pond in a controlled manner. To remove the beaver dam, we would need to get a backhoe to the far side of the stream.  To get there, we needed to partially rebuild a trail coming down a rather steep incline that had previously washed out. So, we were busy preparing while waiting for a dry spell. 
Over the next couple of weeks, the lake water level dropped, but the clarity was improving—not to normal, but it was better. We decided to close the dam on June 9th.
Meanwhile, we installed six, 25 ft long, 4-inch diameter flexible drainage pipes to siphon water from the beaver pond over the beaver dam to the stream. It became apparent that to fully reach the dam with the backhoe the road needed to be rebuilt to give the backhoe a perch on which to work.  
Drier weather arrived allowing more work to be performed. The old culverts were cleared of beaver dam debris and properly re-installed, and the road was repaired. We had some gravel delivered from our pit at the airfield to the top of the trail at Route 109. More gravel was acquired from the property on which we were working. Over time as the beaver pond was lowered, the dam dried out. This allowed a controlled removal of the dam (over some days) without an undue amount of mud being introduced into the rather dry stream and the lake. Nightly the beavers tried to repair what we removed. But because we removed their repair work (and more) each day, the beavers eventually got discouraged and gave up. But they will be back.
Finally, we installed a “beaver deceiver” (see picture below). It is essentially a cage built in a special manner around the mouth of the culvert that confuses beavers who may want to build a dam. It will need periodic maintenance to clear it of debris and to be certain that it is working to discourage beaver activity. This area is remote and used only as an ATV trail at this point. The beaver deceiver will reduce the need to visit often to detect beaver activity that may again wash out the road.
The beaver dam was a mile or more upstream of the lake, yet the road washout it triggered had a tremendous impact on Wilson Lake’s water quality. The project to repair the damage was long and drawn out in hopes of minimizing further impact to the lake. Clarity readings have improved to low-normal range as of mid-August. We may expect more plant growth for a time as the phosphorus that washed into the lake is potent fertilizer for algae and plants in the lake.
The costs were quite minimal vs. hiring a professional excavation company. We spent $500 for materials. But about 80 hours of volunteer time and 50 hours of backhoe work has been donated, a value of about $5,000. That's more than the entire Wilson Lake Association fund.
Thanks to volunteer efforts, WLA has traditionally been able to repair erosion problems rather quickly and inexpensively. But this might not always be the case. WLA membership has dwindled to only one quarter of the lake property owners. Membership dues (only $20) from so few property owners have left our treasury quite thin. We did not have funds to hire professionals for this project. Your financial support is needed. 
We understand that not everyone can be a volunteer swinging a rake and shovel, and fewer still have a backhoe laying around. But to support those of us who can still do this sort of work, please make an extra donation to provide funds for the costly materials. And please join the Wilson Lake Association, and learn how to protect our beautiful lake.
John Nadeau, August 2019 
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Algae and other nasty gunk post-road washout in May. 
Remains of the road after the May 10th washout.
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The beaver deceiver
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The repaired road as of September




Water Quality Report
Here is my lake monitor report for Wilson Lake, Summer 2019. 
I am a certified lake monitor of Maine certification # CH-2902. I started monitoring the lake 3 years ago and decided to start this year’s monitoring earlier on May 15th. 
Not having our pontoon boat in the water yet, I decided to take my 12-foot kayak out for testing with all my gear. Yikes! —at the age of 63, I quickly realized the pontoon boat was a better match for me.  
I was shocked to see a 3.8 meter reading of the Secchi disk; I normally see 6 to 8 meters down for a clear reading. I thought because I was in the kayak and shaking on the side, trying to keep good balance for a steady reading, that I was doing something wrong—surely our lake wasn't that bad. Anyway, I recorded all my readings for Secchi, DO (dissolved oxygen), temperature and Gloeotrichia (a cyanobacteria linked to poor water quality and ‘algae blooms’) on the field sheet I send to the Lake Stewards of Maine (formally VLMP).  I had no idea what had happened five days earlier. 
The following weekend, John Nadeau, at the time our WLA president, came to my home on Hawk Road and explained that we had a big in-rush of water at the inlet feeding our lake on the southwest side, which crosses from Route 109. A tsunami of water came down the stream from the breaking of the beaver dam, about a mile away. Folks, this was a big event that happened to our lake, without many people realizing it. It is why I had gotten the bad readings.
As this newsletter goes out to all those who enjoy Wilson Lake, anytime of the year, we are asking for your support. We are all important branches of this community I call our family at Wilson Lake.  If you can volunteer help or donate, please do so because either contribution will help keep our funds in the black, helping us to keep our lake clear, clean, and enjoyable. WLA wishes to avoid increasing the annual donation because of this devastation, which has been cleared up. That is why I am reaching out to you in this newsletter with my monitoring report and asking for your help to keep our finances adequate. Your support is greatly appreciated.
On a side note, I've learned that our lake used to be called Garvin Pond, I suspect because of our Garvin Road neighbors. I am not sure how the name Wilson Lake came into the picture, but hope to learn more.
Your Wilson Lake monitor,
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Nature Paddle led by Martha Gach on the 4th of July weekend, 2019. 
Invasive Plant Species Patrol Outing, led by our local expert Laurie Callahan. August, 3rd 2019







Invasive Plant Report
This summer, we represented WLA at a Lake Stewards of Maine conference that focused on how climate change is affecting the lakes of Maine. Colder temperatures are a natural deterrent to invasive aquatic plants. As the climate warms, this natural protection diminishes and invasive plants are able to establish themselves. Records over the past century indicate that the ice now forms later and melts earlier, by several weeks. This change has provided a longer growing season for invasive plants. Ice depth in the winters has also decreased, allowing more sunlight to filter through, so plants that historically could not survive winter are now able to do so.
On August 3rd, we held an aquatic plant identification paddle around the cove adjacent to the boat launch. Participants used a single waterproof page of plant drawings called a “Quick Key” to easily rule out whether a plant is an invasive species. The boat launch area is highly vulnerable, but invasive plants can be introduced at almost any point around the lake. Boaters need to be careful to check their boats and trailers when moving them from lake to lake.
Over this summer, we surveyed the entire lake, but we would appreciate if residents would consider ‘adopting’ their own shoreline. If you are interested in adopting a shoreline and protecting your part of Wilson Lake, please get in touch with us and together we will find a convenient time for us to stop by and show you how to use the Quick Key. Kids love to learn this process, and it is a great educational experience for them. It takes only 20-30 minutes to learn what you need to know. You do not have to learn all about the plants.  We hope to hear from many of you concerning this very important project. You can email us at poboxwwr@comcast.net with any questions and we will get back to you as soon as possible.
Wayne and Sharyn Reetz, Sept. 2019

Nature Paddle 
On the 4th of July weekend, Martha Gach PhD, Mass Audubon Conservation Coordinator, expert naturalist and Wilson Lake vacationer, led a marvelous Nature Paddle. For 90 minutes, she revealed some of nature’s wonders in the water, at the shore and in the skies above us. Here are some pearls:
* We have a carnivorous plant in our lake – bladderwort! Don’t worry – it consumes plankton and other tiny pond creatures lured into its submerged bladder, not small pets. 
* Horsetail incorporates silica into its stem. That is why it feels scratchy and, in Colonial times, made an excellent pot scrubber.
* Watershield, with its football-shaped floating foliage, is the only lake plant whose stem enters the leaf at its very center. And the underside feels like jelly.
* Dragonflies are larger, robust fliers that zoom over open water and come in a variety of colors; damselflies are smaller, often bright blue, weak fliers, and seen hovering around water plants. Both insects eat mosquitos but don’t bite us. If two fly while attached to one another, they’re busy and looking for the best place to lay their eggs in the water.
* Little Floating Heart looks just like its name. Look for the banana-shaped tubers underneath.
* Loons cannot walk because their feet are too far back on their body. They would tip over. 
* Male turtles are concave at the bottom. (Just take our word for it.)
We have a very special lake—clean, free of invasive species and teeming with interdependent life. It’s a precious resource to understand, protect, enjoy and pass on to future generations.
Rachel Brown, Sept. 2019
Safe Boating on Wilson Lake
I hope everyone had as good a summer as my family and I did! I'd like to take this opportunity to discuss some safety guidelines. As much fun as this summer was, there were some serious safety concerns:
1. The State of Maine has a law which dictates a 200 ft no-wake zone from shore. This means headway speed within 200 ft of the shore. This rule helps prevent shoreline erosion and more importantly, helps provide a safe space for swimming, kayaking, canoeing, paddle boarding and other non-motoring activity. Two hundred (200) ft is about the distance between two telephone poles. If you are going fast enough to make a WAKE, it is TOO FAST to stop quickly. This is especially dangerous for children swimming nearby. Please let’s drive like our kids swim here.
2. Another issue is hazardous jet ski operation. We’ve had jet skis follow each other, circle one another too closely, drive too closely to one another and other boats, and tow someone without a spotter. I even saw a jet ski follow kids being towed by another jet ski!
All of these are perfect examples of a recipe for disaster. The obvious danger is a collision, but there is also the risk of running over someone who just fell in the water, either skiing or being towed behind a boat or a jet ski. 
Yet another risk of running someone over that I have witnessed is boats or jet skis coming too close to pontoons or other boats with swimmers near them that are anchored in the middle of the lake so people can take a dip.
3. There are rules for towing skiers or tubers. A second person is always required as a SPOTTER on any boat or jet ski towing a skier or tuber.
4.  On the water, the best practice is to leave plenty of room between boats, other skis and definitely paddlers. (I like to leave the distance of about two tow ropes between me and any other craft).
5. As a boat captain, it's good to know the geography of the lake. I've seen skis flying over water that is only a few feet deep over rocks.
6. I would encourage anyone renting out their camps to leave a BOATER SAFETY GUIDE (and THIS NEWSLETTER!) on the refrigerator or the wall to give renters safety information that they might not have otherwise. 
7. The best way to learn how to safely operate a water craft is to take the Water Safety Course run by our fellow Wilson Laker, Bob Anderson. Not only is it great information, but it may soon be required in Maine for all watercraft operation and IS REQUIRED for anyone ages 16-18. Google ‘Boat safety course Maine’ for more information.
Thank you for taking the time to read this, and looking forward to a beautiful fall.
Bill Pimental, August 2019
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